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Delaware Health and Social Services 
Medical Care Advisory Council (MCAC)
Meeting Minutes
	Date:  March 14, 2007
Place: Hideaway Café, Herman Holloway Campus
Time:  9:00 am to 10:25 am
Presiding:  Richard Cherrin

	Members Present: Richard Cherrin (chair), William Adami, Kristin Bennett (for Dr. Herman Ellis), Judy Chaconas, Penny Chelucci, Michael Duva, Susan Ebner, Wendy L. Gainor, Rita Marocco, Dr. Julia Pillsbury, Olga Ramirez, Paula Roy, Yrene Waldron
Members Absent: George English, Brandi Niezgoda, Dr. Leonard Nitowski
Staff Present: Harry Hill (DMMA), Pamela Tyranski (DMMA), Cynthia Denemark (EDS), Mollie Daughtrey (DMMA), Sheila Nutter (EDS) 
Guests: Debbie Hamilton, Paul Hughes


	TOPIC FOR DISCUSSION
	DISCUSSION / ISSUE
	ACTIONS
	FOLLOW-UP 

RESPONSIBILITY

	Call to Order:
	· By Richard Cherrin at 9:05 AM.


	
	

	Approval of Minutes:
	· Susan Ebner moved for the acceptance of the minutes as written, Olga Ramirez seconded.
· Richard requested that Mollie Daughtrey add “Bid Update” to New Business for today, March 14, 2007.
	
	

	Old Business:  

Pharmacy Update

by Cindy Denemark

	·  Cindy Denemark reported that the Drug Utilization Review (DUR) Board met on Monday, March 12, 2007.  Kelly McNelis, Clinical Pharmacy Specialist with Christiana Care discussed the management of Hepatitis C and HIV.  The DUR Board looked at monitoring efforts because these diseases spread quickly, are very debilitating or fatal, and are costly to treat.  The DUR Board also reviewed prior authorization drugs.  The case with methadone specifically arose, as it is also used for withdrawal and pain therapy, but remains in the body for long periods of time (over 60 hours).  This drug is being reclassed as a “long-acting medication” because of significant respiratory depression as the body does not build up a tolerance to this medication.
· Cindy noted that Delaware Prescription Assistance Program (DPAP) Medicare Part D issues are minimal.  
· Richard Cherrin asked Rita Marocco about Seboxin for heroin detoxification.  Rita followed up with a question in regard to training physicians on this medication.  Cindy responded that this drug is on the prior authorization list with appropriate usage protocols.  Cindy noted that the state works with the Ellendale Center, a detoxification facility, to successfully transition clients with addiction.  Rita believed that only two Delaware physicians have access to Seboxin, and asked for the physicians’ names.  Cindy responded that there are more than two physicians with access to the drug.        
	· Provide Richard Cherrin and Rita Marocco with the webpage that lists physicians with access to prescribe Seboxin.
	· Cindy Denemark

	Old Business:

Medicaid Overview
by Harry Hill 

	·  Harry Hill described the Division of Medicaid & Medical Assistance’s (DMMA) presentation to the Joint Finance Committee (JFC) two weeks ago.  One question legislators asked was in regard to Children’s Health Insurance Program (CHIP).  Harry was pleased to announce that dental coverage will now be added to CHIP effective March 1, 2007.    
· Harry said that St. Francis detailed their financial concerns before the JFC.  They asked for $4 million from the state to cover immediate short falls.  They also wanted increased rates from Medicaid.  JFC discussion then revolved around base rates for hospitals.  Next steps are yet to be resolved.
· Medicaid Buy-In (MBI) is in the Governor’s recommended budget.  MBI is directly tied into the Governor’s Healthy Life Fund.  A portion of the fund will support the cost of MBI.  

· Money Follows the Person (MFP) was not included in the Governor’s recommended budget, but did make Secretary Meconi’s “2%” add list, if additional funding is approved by the legislature.  Advocates have shown strong support for this program.    
· Harry informed the council that Kay Holmes and Frank Long will be retiring effective May 1, 2007.  
	
	

	Old Business:

HIPAA/ NPI Update

by Cindy Denemark (for Kay Holmes)
	· Cindy Denemark noted that the mandated implementation for National Provider Identifier (NPI) is May 23, 2007.  The State of Delaware is leading the nation, with a targeted implementation date of March 26, 2007.   
· Phenomenal outreach has occurred in regard to NPI.  A DMMA/ EDS meeting was held on March 13, 2007.  Various associations such as the Medical Society of Delaware, Delaware Pharmacist Society, the Dental Association, and the Long Term Care Association were targeted with at least one outreach presentation specific to the NPI implementation.  As of March 21, 2007 89% of providers had obtained their NPI.  Bill Adami asked whether there was a trend in the remainder of providers not signing up for a NPI.  Cindy answered that perhaps 5-10% of providers are no longer part of the program.  They have either retired, moved out of the state, merged with another organization, or no longer practice.
· Susan Ebner inquired as to whether commercial insurance companies would have a NPI.  Cindy responded “yes,” NPI impacts all providers.  Cindy noted that NPI will affect hospitals using multiple identifiers.  A hospital will consolidate to one NPI.  
· NPI has also received press coverage—with information appearing in various newspapers around the state (i.e. Wilmington News Journal).  
· The DMMA computer systems will be brought down on March 23, 2007 but the usual 72 hour prescriptions.  No prescriptions can be processed March 23-25, 2007.  Julia Pillsbury was concerned about acute illness claims processing.  Cindy noted that all claims can be processed once the system comes back up on March 26, 2007.  
· Susan asked whether providers are allowed to communicate or relay their NPI to business associates.  Cindy responded yes, we received permission from CMS to do so.  Yrene Waldron expressed her interest in a national database from CMS, which would list all NPI numbers.  Yrene informed the council that the next “push” should be stressing that providers provide business associates with their NPI, as this directly relates to the flow of money for services (e.g., receivables).      
	
	

	Old Business:

Mental Health Issues 

by Rita Marocco


	· Rita Marocco mentioned her participation on the review team for the state’s Medicaid managed care bids.  She spent about 40 hours reviewing proposals.  
· Rita noted that in the end, the chosen managed care companies offered integrated mental health services.  
· Richard gave Rita Kudos on behalf of the MCAC for her time in reviewing the Request for Proposals and the mental health component.
	
	

	New Business: Joint Bid Update

by Harry Hill
	· The state awarded Blue Cross and Aetna the contract for state employee health care coverage.  DHSS awarded Delaware Physicians Care, Inc. (DPCI) and Unison Health Plan, Inc. the contract for the state’s Medicaid client population.  Diamond State Partners (DSP) will continue to cover to up a maximum of 15,000 state Medicaid clients as well.  All contracts are effective July 1, 2007 through June 30, 2009.
· Pam Tyranski reminded the council that CMS mandates that states offer choice for clients enrolling in a Medicaid managed care plan.  Harry noted that in the first year, DPCI will receive approximately 70% of the Medicaid client population, and Unison will receive approximately 30%.   Julia inquired as to whether DMMA informed providers/physicians of this change.  Pam responded that providers were contacted several times during this process (approximately October 2006, February 2007, and the week of March 5, 2007). 
· Pam explained that open enrollment will begin May 1, 2007.  A random auto assignment will occur, splitting the Medicaid client population to a ratio of 70:30 (DPCI: Unison).  In June clients will receive their specific provider directory, and will also have the 90-day federally required option to “opt out” of their current plan if they did not choose a plan (effective July 1, 2007).  Julia expressed concern about the last 15 days of this 90 day period.  Pam alleviated many concerns as EDS currently holds a very reliable PCP file.  Pam understood Julia’s concern, as we did not have such a strong file with the 2004 open enrollment.  Additionally, each health care plan will allow for a 90-day window whereby clients can visit a PCP which is not their provider of record.  
· Julia asked for clarification on DSP’s situation.  Pam responded that the number of clients enrolled in DSP could possibly change, however we will not auto assign clients into this plan.  Many clients are in DSP because of a unique situation, and the state would like the participation in this plan to remain consistent with current enrollment levels for the present.
	
	

	New Business:

Pharmacy Reimbursement Methods Overview

by Cindy Denmark
	·  Deferred until July 11, 2007.
	
	

	New Business:

Specialized Pharmacy Pricing 

by Cindy Denemark
	· Deferred until July 11, 2007.
	
	

	Miscellaneous:

	· Julia Pillsbury expressed an interest in the Quality Assurance studies.  Richard asked Mollie to add this as a new business item for May 9, 2007.

· The meeting was adjourned at 10:25 AM.
	
	

	IMPORTANT NOTES:
	· Each member must please let Mollie know if you will be in attendance or absent for the next meeting (May 9, 2007).  We need accurate head counts to set up the room properly and prepare materials.  She can be reached at 302-255-9658 or mollie.daughtrey@state.de.us.  
	
	


Respectfully submitted,

Mollie Daughtrey


3/27/07              

Richard Cherrin
Recorder



Date approved

Chairperson
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